CITY OF LONG BEACH ©-8

DEPARTMENT OF FIRE

925 Harbor Plaza, Suite 100 + Long Beach, CA 90802 -+ Telephone (562) 570-2500 + FAX (562) 570-2506

DAVID W. ELLIS
FIRE CHIEF

October 16, 2007

HONORABLE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL
City of Long Beach
California

RECOMMENDATION:

Authorize the City Manager to execute an Agreement between the State of
California Office of Emergency Services and the City of Long Beach for Transfer
of Swift Water/Flood Rescue (SF-SAR) Cache and related SF-SAR Equipment.
(Citywide)

DISCUSSION

The Governor's Office of Emergency Services (OES), Fire and Rescue Branch for the
Urban Search and Rescue (USAR) Program, identified a significant need to designate
and outfit additional OES Type-1 Swift/Flood Water Rescue (SF-SAR) Teams in
California. This was the result of a survey conducted by the Army Corps of Engineers
following Hurricane Katrina. The Army Corp concluded that SF-SAR resources should
be regionally standardized and response times reduced from six to four hours in a major
event. The City of Long Beach was selected as one of these OES sponsored teams to
meet this expanded regional statewide coverage. This will also provide a significant
Dive Rescue/Reconnaissance capability to the deep sea ports throughout the State.

The Long Beach Fire Department (LBFD) has been recognized as the only River Flood
Rescue Team (Team) throughout the state, as of this date, to be audited and certified
by OES as a “Type 1" team; the highest trained and equipped level for USAR
resources. The Long Beach rescue team deployment consists of fourteen members of
the LBFD and their equipment. Many other agencies’ teams are “Single Typed
Resources” which represent only the first tier in the multi-tier deployment model and can
be rapidly overwhelmed during an inundation.

The Governor’'s Office of Homeland Security allocated grant funds to provide for an
Agreement to support the Team with supplies and equipment, which includes a
specialized Swiftwater vehicle, a 20’ trailer with supporting technical equipment cache,
two inflatable rescue boats with outboard motors, personal protective equipment for the
fourteen members, and a communications cache. The value of this equipment is
approximately $300,000.
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This recognition also allows the City to be reimbursed if the Team is deployed anywhere
in California. The City can also be reimbursed for labor, tuition and miscellaneous travel
expenses for specific OES sponsored training courses which include SF-SAR Inflatable
Rescue Boat, Helicopter Aquatic and Animal Rescue. In the future it is anticipated that
additional SF-SAR courses will be developed and included for reimbursement.

This matter was reviewed by Deputy City Attorney Gary Anderson on October 8, 2007
and by Budget Management Officer Victoria Bell on October 5, 2007.

TIMING CONSIDERATIONS

City Council action on this matter is requested on October 16, 2007 to facilitate
processing the Agreement and placing the equipment into service.

FISCAL IMPACT

The State will be responsible for repairs over $100 as well as replacement of batteries
and tires. LBFD has sufficient budget to cover the additional cost of fuel and any
repairs not covered under the Agreement within its Tidelands appropriations.

SUGGESTED ACTION:
Approve recommendation.
Respectfully submitted,
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DAVID W. ELLIS
FIRE CHIEF

APPROVED:
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PATRICK H. WEST
CITY MANAGER
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